JUNE 17, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
a.
Public Hearing and Action on Amendments to Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance) and Chapter 59 (Off-Street Parking Ordinance) pertaining to standards affecting area, height and placement for single-family, two-family student dwellings, townhouse dwellings, multiple-family dwellings, hotels, office, research, office/research/limited industrial, commercial and industrial zoning districts.  The proposed changes would reduce front setback requirements, increase height limitations, and (for non-residential districts) allow greater floor area ratios [postponed from 6/3/08 meeting] – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Kahan and Kowalski both explained the proposed amendments.

Eric Meves, 1706 Cambridge, stated that Planning staff has been very helpful working to explain the proposed amendments, but he thought more time was still needed.  He thought it was a good idea to remove the front setback averaging section from the ordinance to allow more work.  He referred to the corner of Cambridge and Baldwin where a new condominium building has been developed, stating that this was a good example of how front setback averaging does work.  Under the proposed new language, he said, the condominiums would be set back 25 feet from the property line, but the existing homes along Baldwin were set back 40 to 50 feet.  He believed more study was needed to see how the proposed averaging would look and work in the neighborhoods.  It made sense to have the averaging in the new, small neighborhoods, he said, but not in the older neighborhoods were existing setbacks needed to be preserved.  He believed a workable code could be created that would apply to both old and new neighborhoods.
Anya Dale, of Washtenaw County Planning and Environment, submitted a letter of support (on file) for the proposed amendments.  She stated that the proposed amendments were consistent in many ways with the County Master Plan, such as the goal to maintain a sense of place, preserve resources, reduce sprawl, provide job opportunities, and investing in a transportation network that provides choices for residents and businesses and is not so reliant on cars.  She said there were many different programs going on in Ann Arbor and the surrounding area that address sustainability and show how progressive we are, but she said many of them would be difficult to implement if the necessary tools to back them up were not available.  These revised zoning standards would help provide those tools, she said, stating that they would encourage the mixed use development and transportation choices that the community needed.  She stated that if one were to look at other successful communities across the country, communities that this area’s educated new graduates were moving to, the difference would be that Ann Arbor did not have all of the tools in place to realize its vision.  She stated that Washtenaw County encouraged the adoption of these revisions.

Gwen Nystuen, 1016 Olivia, representing Green Things, believed that a great deal of Ann Arbor was already developed and that the City should separate what was already developed from what was being developed.  A separate initiative for the City, she said, was controlling storm water and improving the quality of the Huron River.  She said that initiative contained best management practices calling for the preservation of the natural environment, minimizing the amount of impervious surface, preserving open space, and minimizing land disturbance.  She believed the proposed changes to the front setback averaging section would eliminate large parts of older areas that were not built to handle storm water.  She did not think the City would want to lose the green and open spaces in front of the houses in these older areas.  She stated that some cities had very good control over storm water for areas zoned single and two-family areas, but Ann Arbor did not.  She opposed a revision to the ordinance that would change the front setbacks.
Edith Nickel, 904 Lincoln, expressed concern about the revisions to the front setback averaging section and how they would affect the property where the fraternity recently burned.  She said the front setback for that fraternity was 60 feet and if this new ordinance language were approved, only about a 15-foot front setback would be required for a new structure.  This was horrifying to her because the setbacks in this area were magnificent and she would hate to see them compromised.  She read a letter from Ellen Ramsburgh, a neighbor, which also expressed concern about the proposed revisions for front setback averaging (letter on file).
Alice Ralph, 1607 East Stadium Boulevard, stated that she has attended some of the meetings regarding these proposed changes, noting that so many of the revisions involved complex details, thereby making it difficult to have a public understanding and comment on them.  She said the new R1E zoning district was described as a downtown zoning district, but the downtown was not defined, she said, so it was difficult to know which areas might bear an impact.  Pedestrian orientation in residential areas was very different from concentrated commercial or employment districts, she said, adding that the volume of pedestrian traffic and needs were different and created a different relationship to the street.  With regard to the front setback averaging, she did not believe that historical, developed neighborhoods should be forced into new patterns through spot, infill or redevelopment zoning, specifically in relation to the street.  She stated that the older historical patterns of development should not be tampered with lightly and, while not politically easy, it was close to smart growth planning principles.  She reiterated that there were far too many proposed changes for the public to understand the impact and suggested caution.

Andrea VanHouweling, 920 Lincoln, stated that most of her concerns were already identified this evening.  She encouraged the Planning Commission to look at the front setback averaging issue more closely and also proposed that older established neighborhoods be looked at differently than newly developed areas.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Potts, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the proposed amendments to Chapter 55 (Zoning) and Chapter 59 (Off-Street Parking) regarding Area, Height and Placement Standards.

Bona stated that one of the concerns about the front setback averaging issue was that when this ordinance amendment work effort began, she was under the impression that everything except the R1 districts would be dealt with.  This obviously affected the R1 districts, she said, which may be a reason for more time for consideration.  She would not like to see this one neighborhood, which seemed to have a reasonable concern, dictate what happened everywhere else in the City.  She would support removing the front setback average section for those two reasons.
Carlberg asked how a new development on the site of the burned fraternity house would be handled as far as a front setback if the new ordinance language were in effect. 

Kowalski stated that if the burned fraternity were to be demolished and a new building constructed, the front setback for the new building would be averaged based on the front setbacks of the parcels along the street.  He said the average setback would have to comply with the setbacks of the adjacent parcels.

Pratt asked if there would be any difference between what currently existed in the ordinance for averaging front setbacks and what was proposed.
Kowalski replied yes, that under the proposed revisions, a 25-foot front setback would be allowed, rather than setting the building back further.  

Carlberg said she could see a challenge with a fairly large area, where some houses were close and some were set back quite a ways from the street.  It would be difficult to set a standard that did justice to the existing character of the street if an arbitrary minimum were set, she said, adding that she understood the neighborhood concern that houses with a 10 or 15-foot front setback could be built next to existing homes with 40-foot front setbacks.  She did not have a problem with a five or ten-foot difference in setbacks, but a larger difference would have a considerable impact on how a street felt, which was important in these older neighborhoods.  She was not sure how to address this, except to give more thought on how to achieve flexibility that respected what currently existed.  She said there were some situations where a standard like this would not impact the feel of a street.  She also said that she did not like the fact that the Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) would have to spend a lot of hours arguing over one or two feet because a neighbor might insist on averaging the setback.

Lowenstein agreed, stating that it appeared the Planning Commission was moving toward tabling the front setback averaging section of the amendments.  Instead of averaging a setback, which she said was difficult to do mathematically and logistically, she suggested taking an area, such as a two or three-block area, and designating it as a consistent neighborhood, with the provision that if there were any new construction in that area, the structure could not be any closer to the street than the closest house in that area.  This way, she said, averaging was not involved, but if there were a little variation in setbacks along the street, new construction setbacks would not be any larger than what currently existed.  She thought this would protect some of these existing areas so there would not be a jagged edge or something totally out of character with what already was there.

Potts stated that what disturbed her was there seemed to be a complete reversal of philosophy.  She could see that the proposed ordinance amendments intended to increase density and decrease frontages in a general way throughout the City and incorporate as much land use as possible.  However, she said, the proposed revisions for front setback averaging seemed to show a major lack of respect for beautiful, old neighborhoods in the City, neighborhoods that were livable and walkable.  She distributed proposed language to the ordinance that would simplify the front averaging wherever it occurred.

Pratt did not believe the averaging would really affect density.  Although staff expressed opinions on density, he said, there was not an actual change in the density in any of the residential districts other than four zoning districts, which involved very few parcels.  He wanted to make sure that people understood that, especially related to the storm water concern.  What staff has done, he said, is encourage putting parking under buildings to reduce pavement and increase open space, which would improve the storm water issue.  He wanted to be sure that no one had the idea that there would be many areas in town where the density would be increased.  

Emaus stated that the averaging was not meant to change the residential density in any way.  He stated that he as a member of the ZBA, the averaging requirement was extremely problematic throughout the City.  Whatever someone had in mind when the averaging component was originally introduced, he said, probably was thinking of straight streets, which made sense.  However, he said, for some of the curvilinear streets, it was almost impossible to come up with an averaging formula that made sense.  He said a neighbor building something on one of those streets would automatically be out of conformance.  There was no accurate setback line when that line curved throughout a street.  If looking at a zoning code and it said an R2A-zoned lot must provide a 25-foot front setback, he stated that this is what would then be done.  If there were a district that needed a different setback, he said, perhaps a new district might be needed.  He stated that what was proposed in the ordinance would probably work for 99 percent of the parcels in the City, but he did not object to removing it from this set of amendments because it was not part of what they originally had intended to do, noting that Commissioner Bona pointed out that the amendments originally were not to affect single-family districts.
Westphal referred to the concept of median versus mean, which would get rid of anomalies.  He understood that not every street was a grid and that some parcels near a corner may start fitting in the streetscape around the corner, but he was not sure there was a primary way to deal with this.  There was a lot of ambiguity, he said, and perhaps there was a better solution to be found.
Mahler stated that based on the comments this evening, he would be in favor of tabling the discussion about the front averaging.  He said he would like more clarification from staff as to whether these amendments were originally going to involve the R1 zoning districts.
Pratt stated that he would favor removing the front averaging setback revisions from consideration this evening and setting them aside for further clarification and consideration.
Moved by Mahler, seconded by Borum, to remove all proposed revisions to Section 5:57 of the Zoning Ordinance.
Potts would support this for further discussion, but she said averaging was very important to her and she would be upset if there were discussions to eliminate the concept entirely.  She said people counted on this for the integrity of neighborhoods that had certain zoning and produced certain expectations.  She agreed that it needed to be made more workable and hoped it would be put back on the table soon.

A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts,
Pratt, Westphal


NAYS:
None

Motion carried unanimously.
Commission discussion then followed per each page of the proposed amendments.

Page 1
Mahler asked how a 34-foot lot width was arrived at for the R1E district when all of the other lot width measurements ended in a “0.”
Kahan stated that staff and the Ordinance Revisions Committee looked at the required side setback and what the width of a one-car garage would be and then determined that a 34-foot width was a reasonable requirement.

Bona stated that taking into account the side setbacks for the R1E zoning district and the width of a garage, it resulted in a house that would be 20 feet wide on a 34-foot wide lot.  This seemed reasonable to staff and the ordinance revisions committee, she said.
Potts asked about active open space, stating that she thought having a minimum amount of usable space was one of the reasons for these amendments.
Pratt stated that minimum usable open space would apply to residential development going through the site plan process.  Creating a minimum open space requirement for someone building a residential home without having to go through the site plan process would create an undue burden, he said.
Kahan agreed, stating that the open space requirements came into effect starting with the R3 district, where the minimum amount of usable open space was 65 percent.
Potts asked where the active open space requirement was located.  

Bona stated that this was located in a different part of the code.  She said it did not have to be in this portion of the ordinance because it was the same for every district that required open space.
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Mahler asked how many properties were zoned R4C/D.
Kahan replied none.

Westphal noted that the 580-square foot minimum lot area per dwelling unit for the R4E district was the same as the minimum for the R4C/D district that was being eliminated.  He asked if there were any consideration for reducing that number.
Kahan replied no.  He said the R4C/D district had existed for quite some time, with a 40 percent open space requirement and a 25-foot front setback requirement.  He believed it was essentially a suburban high density district intended for the downtown, but said that front setback was not intended for downtown lots today.
Emaus provided background on the intent for inclusion of the new R4E district.  He said the R4C district allowed 25 units per acre, which calculated to 150 individuals per acre or 300 square feet per person with six unrelated persons per unit.  He said this provided no incentive to create units with a bathroom and kitchen and that were workforce affordable for a couple or two unrelated people.  The R4C district seemed to be intended more for student use, he said.  He noted that the R4E requirements, such as 75 units per acre and 580 square feet per dwelling unit, would still require around 300 square feet per person, but there would be separate kitchen and bathroom facilities.  He also pointed out that looking at the City over time, density has been decreasing even in the higher density areas, which was now about 17 people per acre.  He stated that 20 people per acre was the statistic needed to sustain a viable mass transit according to studies done.  He saw a need for more workforce units that were not necessarily for students and he believed the new R4E district would help to encourage that.  He believed the City needed more than just the R4C zoning district to create this type of housing.
Carlberg stated that when the Northeast Area Plan was being discussed, discussions were also occurring about land outside of the City where large tracks of undeveloped land could, without any damage to existing neighborhoods, create dense housing in a nice setting.  She said there also were discussions about allowing smaller units on those suitable tracts of land.

Potts stated that she had no reason to object to the new R4E district, saying she would be willing to give it a try.  Her experience in the past as to why the City did not have more workforce housing was because of the parking ordinance.  When requiring only 1.5 parking spaces per unit, she said, a developer could achieve more by putting in less parking and using the space for dwelling units.  She noted that developers also say they have to build six-bedroom units for economic feasibility.

Borum recommended that in the text for the R4E district, the words “for the downtown area” be removed.

Moved by Emaus, seconded by Carlberg, to amend the proposed language for the R4E zoning district to read, “The R4E multiple-family dwelling district is intended to permit high-density, multiple-family development along mass transit corridors with nearby access to public land, schools, shops and personal services outside the DDA boundary.  The elements of land use planning and site design should be such as to ensure that the impact of such intensity of land use on adjacent property and on the community as a whole is minimized.”  In addition, the front setback requirement for the R4E district be changed to 15 feet.

A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts,
Pratt, Westphal


NAYS:
None

Motion carried unanimously.
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Borum stated that the minimum gross lot size for the office district was 6,000 square feet and the minimum gross lot size for the R4B district was 14,000 square feet.  He asked about this because the office district allowed permitted principal uses in the R4B district subject to the R4B applicable use regulations.

Kahan stated that the language in the office district for permitted principal uses was related to uses only and that intent was for all uses in the office district to meet the office standards, which included the 6,000-square foot lot size minimum.
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Pratt expressed concern with residential being allowed as a primary use in the research district, only because the research zone existed in so few areas.  He did not have a problem with residential as a mixed use in these research zones, but he was not convinced it made sense as a primary use.
Bona assumed that mixed use was what was intended for residential in the research district.  She did not believe it was intended as a primary use.
Kahan stated that multiple-family residential use was proposed for the first time in the research district.  He said the intent was to encourage a mixture of uses to create a live-work environment.  He stated that property zoned for commercial/research/office use typically was much more valuable than residential property.
Pratt wanted to make sure the City did not lose some of the potential value of research property on the tax roll.
Kahan stated that a developer would not be likely to pay a premier price for research land and then develop it as residential use.
Pratt said allowing residential as part of a mixed use on research land would be a good tool to have if someone had a unique idea.

Carlberg wondered how a situation would be handled where someone wanted to develop just residential on research-zoned property.
Pratt stated that perhaps a maximum percentage could be applied.
Potts said there were two alternatives for housing in the research district:  principal use or accessory use.  She did not think it should be included unless it was what was intended.
Bona suggested that a statement be added as follows, “Residential use is encouraged above other uses in mixed use buildings.”

Pratt also suggested that a cap of 60 percent be added for residential use so a research-zoned property did not end up with 100 percent residential development.
Emaus referred to under-utilized research and industrial parks, with one most recently having a school developed, and stated that allowing conversion of uses according to the market demand made sense.  He thought there needed to be other options available in order for people to make use of these zoning districts.
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Potts stated that perhaps the 2,000-square foot lot size requirement for the C1 district would allow small family-run stores.
Bona stated that the revision to the C1 zoning district that would make a small family-run store more feasible in an urban neighborhood was elimination of the side and front setbacks.  So, in theory, she said, something like the Big City Small World bakery would likely be allowed, whereas it would not be without these changes.  
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Westphal asked about how the FAR revisions and perhaps the setback revisions might impact how a developer chose to arrange parking in a fringe commercial district.
Kahan suspected that parking at the front of a site would become less desirable.  What he thought would likely occur over an extended period of time was that as commercial districts became redeveloped one site at a time, older commercial buildings with parking in the front would be replaced with buildings closer to the sidewalk and parking on the sides and toward the rear.  He thought it might also result in a few cases where a developer would propose a mixture of vertical uses.  He pointed out that the increase in floor area and the reduction in front setback standards would likely encourage redevelopment of sites that currently did not have any storm water retention, so the City would see environmental benefits with storm water being captured for the first time.

Westphal asked if there would be any implications for assembling parcels.
Kahan suspected that looking into the future 20-30 years as property values increase, people would likely use land more efficiently.  He said the City was already seeing developments with a mixture of commercial and residential uses, such as Upland Green and Plymouth Green Crossings, and that it would not be unreasonable to see more of these over the next decade.  He expected to see redevelopment happen one parcel at a time, rather than a flurry of redevelopment in commercial districts.

Pratt thought allowing four times as much density in the C3 district was a great move, stating that it might spur more development.  His only concern with this was making the zoning change before getting some increment financing districts in the Jackson/Maple and Washtenaw areas.  As contained in the access management study, he said, a boulevard on Washtenaw Avenue, which seemed feasible, could improve the entry into town, but he noted that it would not happen without funding and the only way to obtain that funding was the additional revenue from this upzoning.  He suggested that the Planning Commission work to assist City Council in moving in that direction before providing a developer with the gift of upzoning.  He said he would be inclined to put this portion of the amendments on the back burner until staff and Commission could look into this.
Westphal added that the area of Plymouth Road, while not primarily zoned C3, contained a mix of PUD districts as well as potential areas of activity including the University’s North Campus.  His concern would be that redevelopment would begin to happen incrementally, which could affect the vision the City has for these areas.  

Potts questioned whether the City should have the zoning shaped the way it wanted and then determine what the ramifications were, or should there be a plan in place first to test the zoning.  She said the amendments have come this far and she would hate to delay them without understanding what the ramifications might be.
Emaus believed that the proposed revisions would provide the tools that have been recommended in various master plans, such as the Northeast Area Plan and Non-motorized Transportation Plan.  Practically, he said, the feedback received during this process was that developers did not see themselves changing their development proposals according to the proposed parameters.  What they were concerned about, he said, was being able to reconfigure existing buildings if they expanded into the parking areas.  He said there was a lot of trepidation about trading increased FAR for no parking at the front of the site.  He agreed that the revisions provided an incentive to increase the amount of building but, on the other hand, it took away from parking in front of the site.
Bona stated that when they were reviewing both the C2B and C3 districts, both of which proposed a 10-foot minimum front setback, the discussion centered mainly around the worst case scenario where a sidewalk used the entire right-of-way and the property line was then situated five feet from the curb.  She stated that the major streets were important and she would not like to do something unintentional, so she may support increasing the setback from 10 to 15 feet for the short term.

Mahler asked about clarification regarding the incremental financing issue and applying incremental financing to properties already zoned C3.

Pratt stated that this process would take a while.  He stated that any increase in property value from the time the district was established would be captured.  

Kahan did not think the proposed changes would preclude the ability to implement a tax increment financing authority.  He said it would not happen right away and, in the meantime, he would be concerned about the lost opportunities by not putting the amendments in place.
Mahler said he would be in favor of looking into it, but questioned how long it would take and the legal issues involved in setting up a tax increment financing district that has not previously existed.

Westphal stated that there were areas near the expressway that had the potential to be developed at a larger scale and if the uses were going to start to be mixed, there was a risk of these high density transit areas being developed without a vision for the area.  He did not know if it would be possible to move on a parallel track with this while excluding some of those areas.
Pratt believed the C3 zoning was the only district where this issue applied.
Westphal stated that there was a grouping of research and office property near Plymouth and Green Roads and he thought there may be some potential for them to be derailed if there was private ownership before the City had a plan.

Pratt stated that he would like to solicit input about this from Commissioners Carlberg and Lowenstein as past and present Council members.
Whole Amendment Package
Bona was excited about the potential opportunities these amendments would create, stating that they were progressive and reasonable.  Her concern with making a recommendation of approval this evening was that there were no urban design guidelines to go along with this.  She gave an example of the hotel that was proposed at the previous meeting and how it was set back from the road, yet there was no motivation to provide a sidewalk from the front door.  She thought how a sidewalk worked and how buildings were connected to a public sidewalk were very important and if there were no mechanism to provide this, she said, the City did not have the ability to negotiate for it.  Another issue that came up at the last meeting, she said, was the issue of transparency on a street with blacked out windows, adding that she thought some level of transparency was important.  She thought the difficulty in adding a few statements about this in the ordinance was that there was no place to put them.  She thought this was a complicated issue, noting that stakeholders seemed to like the idea of pedestrian friendly access, but were resistant.  She said she would like to take a little time to consider what would be involved in creating some urban design guidelines to deal with site design issues to go along with the proposed amendments.  She stated that these new amendments would give property owners a lot of added value to their property and she did not think adding a few alterations would be asking too much.  She would like to look at what it would take to add a chapter about urban design guidelines because once these amendments were in place, there would be huge resistance from the development community if the City were to go back at a later date and ask for more.
Pratt asked if Commissioner Bona were suggesting that the proposed amendments be delayed to consider this.
Bona replied yes, for a month.

Emaus stated that when the work on the amendments first began, the committee developed alternatives to respond to suggestions contained in the Non-motorized Transportation Plan for inter-site pedestrian alternatives.  He wondered if this could be used to convert into urban design guidelines.
Bona stated that this was her intent.

Emaus recalled the committee discussing this issue and deciding that the amendments needed to proceed and that the committee could then go back and work on the guidelines.

Bona agreed that a discussion about this occurred and said she recalled a different conclusion.  She stated that what she was suggesting was contained in the Non-motorized Transportation Plan.

Westphal thought it would be worth spending some time on the guidelines before providing property owners with incentives that could break up important contiguous pedestrian orientation.
Bona stated that she has brought this issue up several times and said she would like to have an official staff response.
Lowenstein thought Commissioner Bona had some great ideas about what was needed to be done globally.  As a matter of process, she said, the Planning Commission just spent three hours on the proposed amendments this evening, resulting in other agenda items being postponed.  She objected to delaying action on this tonight to address issues that are more ephemeral, noting that this was the second time the amendments have been on a Commission agenda.  She preferred voting on the amendments tonight with the issue of urban design guidelines being investigated simultaneously.  If this wasn’t the appropriate time to have this discussion, she said, it should have been done at a working session.  She thought it was unfair to the public to have them sit here the entire evening only to take no action.

Pratt stated that a denial recommendation from the Planning Commission did not mean that the ordinance amendments were over.  If there were enough Commissioners to vote to move forward, he said, then that is what would happen.
Potts was inclined to vote on this tonight, stating that she did not think additional time would do anything to change the basic intent of the amendments.
A vote on the main motion, with amendments made to the ordinance, showed:


YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Pratt


NAYS:
Bona, Westphal
Motion carried.
